
March 21, 2013 Senate Minutes 

 

Members present:  Aigbedo, Awbrey, Barber, Bee, Berven, D., Clason, Connery, Condic, 

Dulio, Eis, Estes, Frick, Fu, Gierson, Graetz, Grimm, Groebel, Grossman, Latcha, LeMarbe, 

Meehan, Miller, Mourdjian, Polis, Rammel, Roth, Russell, Schuiling, Shablin, Stein, Thor, 

Tiegs, Williams, Wood, Zhang 

Members absent:  Berven, K., Chamra, Dalton, Doman, Dunn, Dvir, Folberg, Gallien, Gamble, 

Giblin, Hightower, Hoag, Hoffman, Jhashi, Johnson, Lauer, Leibert, Lim, Pickard, Reger, Riley-

Doucet, Schartman, Schweitzer, Sethi, Solomonson, Stano, Tanniru, Taschereau, Thompson 

Summary of Actions 

Information Items: 

  Paper copy of AAUP Contract 

  Statewide Retention Conference 

  National Student Exchange 

  Distinguished Professor 

  Varner Vitality Lecture with Jane Goodall 

Old Business: 

  
Motion from the Academic Standing and Honors Committee to change the 

membership and charge of the committee           

New Business: 

  

Motion from the University Committee on Undergraduate Instruction and 

the General Education Committee to adopt its draft policy on International 

Baccalaureate credit for General Education courses 

  Procedural Motion to staff General Education Committee 

Interim Provost Susan Awbrey called the meeting to order at 3:10 P.M. 

INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 

Interim Provost Susan Awbrey provided the following Provost’s Updates:   

 The new paper copy of the AAUP contract has been distributed. 

 A state-wide Retention Conference was held March 14-15.  Over 300 people from all 15 

of the public universities in Michigan, as well as several private institutions and 

community colleges, were present at the conference.  There was a waiting list of 

approximately 50 people.  The main speaker was Mr. Vincent Tinto.  Ms. Awbrey 

expressed her thanks to Scott Crabill and the committee involved in planning this 

resoundingly successful event.  

 The national student exchange has begun.  This is a domestic exchange that allows OU 

students to spend a semester or more at another institution in the USA.  Five 



undergraduate OU students will be going to campuses in Montana, Oregon, Puerto Rico 

and Hawaii in the Fall 2013 semester to study and do research. 

 Dr. Andrei Slavin has been selected Distinguished Professor. 

 Jane Goodall will be speaking at the Varner Vitality Lecture to take place in the O’Rena 

next week -- 3000 people have already signed up to attend this event.  

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES  

The February 14, 2013 minutes were approved.  (Frick, Eis) 

Ms. Miller asked for information regarding follow-up to the date indicated in the minutes for the 

signing of the contract with Cooley Law School for the 3+3 program.  Ms. Awbrey explained 

that due to unforeseen circumstances, the date had to be changed. 

OLD BUSINESS 

1.  Motion from the Academic Standing and Honors Committee to change the membership 

and charge of the committee  

MOVED that the Registrar be added as a member of the Academic Standing and Honors 

Committee as a non-voting, ex officio member and that the phrase “to present to the Senate the 

Registrar’s list of candidates for graduation with any recommendations for deletions or 

additions to the list; and to review and transmit to the Senate nominees for University Honors,” 

be removed from the charge and replaced with “to review petitions from students regarding 

granting of University Honors and make its report to the Senate.”  (Stein) 

Proposed amendment to the motion: 

To replace “That the Registrar be added as a member of the Academic Standing and Honors 

Committee as a non-voting, ex officio member…” with “the Registrar and a professional adviser 

be added as members of the Academic Standing and Honors Committee as non-voting, ex officio 

members.” (Stein) 

There was a supporting email for this motion from Eddie Cheng, Chair of Academic Standing 

and Honors committee (ASH).  Ms. Wood asked who the professional adviser would be, and 

why that person would be needed.  Ms. Stein replied that with the charge of the committee and 

the students involved, it would be best to have a professional adviser on the committee.  Mr. 

Grossman inquired who would appoint the professional adviser.  Mr. Shablin answered that the 

chair of the Academic Standing and Honors committee would call the chair of the PAC 

committee, and a designee would be appointed. 

The amendment was passed unanimously. 

The motion was passed unanimously. 

NEW BUSINESS 

http://www.oakland.edu/?id=27113&sid=230


1. Motion from the University Committee on Undergraduate Instruction and the General 

Education Committee to adopt its draft on International Baccalaureate credit for General 

Education courses 

MOVED that the Senate approve the policy for granting credit to students earning the 

International Baccalaureate Diploma as recommended by the University Committee on 

Undergraduate Instruction and the General Education Committee (Eis, Latcha) 

Scott Crabill was present to answer questions about the motion regarding granting credit from 

the International Baccalaureate for General education courses.  He introduced Caroline 

O’Mahony (UCUI), Ray Liedka (Gen Ed Committee) and Tricia Westergaard (Associate 

Registrar) who were present to help answer questions.  Mr. Crabill provided an explanation of 

what the International Baccaulaureate is, namely, a rigorous high school preparatory program 

that allows students to develop academically, as well as acquire a sense of overall well-

being.  The IB blends language, science, arts, math as well as service-minded activities, and 

prepares students to excel when they go on to the university.  He explained that the difference 

between the IB and the AP programs are that with the AP program, a student could do Calculus 

for Math AP, for instance.  But if you do the IB, you have to do the whole program.  He said that 

they had looked at and reviewed all the tests, and made sure that students were getting credit 

based upon the totality of the diploma so that it matched up with the spirit of General Education 

at OU.   He reported that there are impressive success rates for students among IB test 

completers, and he added that universities want to accept the best and the brightest, which the IB 

students are.  Mr. Crabill provided statistics about the number of IB students who are accepted 

compared with the number who actually enroll at OU, and since these numbers are low, he 

suggested that perhaps students go to universities that accept the most IB credits.  Ms. 

O’Mahony added that we need to recruit students like these, who can write a 4000 word essay, as 

IB students can do, for example. She said that OU needs to be more IB-friendly, and what the 

General Education committee would like to do is make OU more interesting to IB students, and 

recruit students from all over the world.   

Mr. Clason said that he thought it was a good idea.  However, he wanted to make sure that once 

we get these students to our campus, we should get them to continue with their international 

education.  Mr. Clason said that he would want to encourage these students to take more 

languages, although they have been told by advisors that they did not need to take foreign 

languages.  He pointed out that these students can take another language while at OU other than 

the one they had earned credits for.  Mr. Grimm asked for information about how many apply to 

OU with an International Baccaulareate, and Mr. Crabill replied that 44 students applied last 

year.  Mr. Grimm inquired what had changed in the existing policy, and Mr. Crabill stated that 

the difference is that OU had not been giving credit for a standard level course, but with the new 

policy these students would get credit for standard level courses, not just Gen Ed courses.  Mr. 

Grimm asked if there is a limit to the number of credits they can get, and Mr. Liedka replied that 

they can get up to 28 credits.  Ms. Westergaard observed that the number of students who had 

sent IB scores was 47. 

Ms. Miller said that she thinks the IB policy is a good idea, but she also said that she does not 

think that IB students pick Vanderbilt or another institution instead of OU just because they are 



more IB-friendly institutions.  She said that there needs to be a broader movement at OU to 

provide the best education.  Mr. Grossman inquired how many AP students there were, so as to 

compare that number with the 47 who sent IB test scores.  Ms. Westergaard replied that OU gets 

over 900 AP tested students and she emphasized that there is always a much larger number of 

AP students than IB students.  Mr. Larrabee asked why we do not have additional options to 

offer them once they have gotten their IB credits, and Mr. Crabill answered that OU is trying to 

set the bar higher in order to get these students involved. Ms. O’Mahony said that IB students 

expect a lot when they come to OU, and so we should be aiming at both getting and also keeping 

these students.  She added that it is not really all about the course-by-course credit, but about the 

qualities of the students we want to have on our campus.  Ms. Miller expressed her concern that 

the IB policy would become another program that gets students in and out as fast as possible, 

which may be why we have retention problems. 

GOOD AND WELFARE  

 Michelle Piskulich told the Senate that ‘Survey Monkey’ will be used to sign up for 

Senate Standing Committees, and she hopes that senators will encourage faculty 

members in their departments to volunteer for committees. .   

 Ms. Bee said that she feels as if the right hand does not always know what the left hand is 

doing, as with the 3+3 program, and she thought we should try to avoid that type of 

situation.  Ms. Miller said that she agreed.  Ms. Eis said that she thought there are two 

issues—Political Science had not been involved in the 3+3 program, and also it needs to 

be clarified what constitutes an informational item.  She suggested that the Steering 

Committee could work on some kind of clarity for this, and then bring it back to the 

Senate as part of the university’s process.  Mr. Grossman said that the Senate constitution 

states that the Senate is supposed to be consulted on all matters of academic 

importance.  Mr. Meehan thanked Ms. Eis and Mr. Grossman, and said that this was the 

reason he had brought up the 3+3 matter on behalf of Mr. Dulio.  Mr. Meehan added that 

what an informational item is needs to be clarified so we make sure that we have the type 

of consultation we all believe in as shared governance.  Mr. Dulio said that he had talked 

to Mr. Crabill about the 3+3 program, but he is still not certain that it is a great idea.  He 

said that he brought it up because he believes we need to talk about it more, and also we 

need more weighty conversations and discussions about what we do and how we do 

it.  Mr. Polis said that we do have a whole series of processes that cover everything, and 

numerous committees that each have procedures, and so we need to follow these 

procedures already in place.  Ms. Awbrey said that we need to think what is a new 

program and what is a modification, because new programs come all the way to the 

Senate, but modifications go to UCUI, and so there is a difference.  Mr. Shablin observed 

that he used to see experienced people on committees, talking and discussing issues, but 

the new faculty need to know that they should bring the topics back to the departments 

because information at UCUI that has broad representation is not being discussed in 

departments. Ms. Berven suggested that it would help if there were minutes from 

committee meetings posted online for everyone to read.  Ms. Awbrey said they had 

become concerned about modifications because at UCUI they were not seeing them, yet 

programs were morphing, and so UCUI started to look at them.  She added that one issue 

is how much does the Senate want to see. 



 Ms. Stein reported that she had attended the Retention Conference and it was 

excellent.  She said that the conference was very relevant to the IB discussion, and she 

encouraged faculty members to attend this conference next year.   

ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:20 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Dikka Berven (secretary)   

 


